Master Thesis

Engineering solutions to neural stem cell differentiation challenges

Author: D. Brunink TU Delft, 4980484 Faculty of Mechanical, Maritime and Materials Engineering

Supervisor:Supervisor:dr. T. Costadr. D. H. MeijerTU Delft, BioelectronicsTU Delft, Bionanoscience

A thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree

Master of Science

in

Biomedical Engineering

at the Delft University of Technology

Abstract

Background Damage dealt to the central nervous system (CNS) caused by trauma or disease can have detrimental effects on human quality of life because the CNS has limited regenerative capabilities. Efforts to replace lost neural cells require improved knowledge and methods for differentiation of neural stem cells (NSCs).

Objective In this thesis, I aim to chart our current scientific knowledge and progression of neural differentiation and explore practically the feasibility of continuous ultrasound (US) stimulation on neural progenitor cells (NPCs) differentiating into neurons *in vitro*.

Methods I performed a literature study examining previous studies that investigated electrical stimulation, nanoparticles, or ultrasound to improve *in vitro* or *in vivo* differentiation of neural stem cells. Using finite element method (FEM) frequency analyses with COMSOL Multiphysics, I investigated the use of a 24-wells plate with piezoelectric lead zirconate titanate $[Pb(Zr_xTi_{1-x})O_3]$ (PZT) US transducers. Additionally, I validated *in vitro* previous findings on the feasibility of differentiation of NSCs to NPCs.

Results With the knowledge gained from literature and findings from the experiments, I created a mold for the fabrication of a custom variant of a 24-wells plate made with polydimethylsiloxane (PDMS) to which 2.03 mm thick PZT can be mounted.

Conclusion Future research efforts should focus on further developing this technique, specifically into electrical schemes to optimize US transmission to NPCs.

Contents

Ι	Literature Study					
1	Literature Introduction					
	1.1	Problem	5			
	1.2	Knowledge gap	5			
	1.3	Structure	6			
2	Effe	Effects of electrical stimulation on differentiation				
	2.1	Mechanism of action	7			
	2.2	Electric field	8			
	2.3	Electromagnetic field	10			
3	Hov	v nanoparticles affect differentiation	11			
	3.1	Introduction to nanoparticles	11			
	3.2	Mechanisms of uptake	11			
	3.3	Some approaches	13			
4	Uno	lerstanding the mechanisms of ultrasound and differentiation	14			
	4.1	Introduction	14			
	4.2	Intrinsic ultrasound sensitivity	16			
	4.3	Genetically induced ultrasound sensitivity	19			
5	Dis	cussion on Literature	21			
	5.1	Electrical stimulation	21			
	5.2	Nanoparticles	21			
	5.3	Ultrasound	22			
II	P	ractical Work	23			
6	3 Introduction on practical work 24					

	6.1	Goal	24
7	deling ultrasound transducer	26	
	7.1	Near field of cylindrical beam	26
	7.2	Simplified geometry	27
	7.3	Frequency sweep	27
	7.4	Mesh refinement	28
	7.5	Radius optimization	28
	7.6	Complex geometry	29
	7.7	Custom 24-well plate	29
8	Cell	l culture	31
	8.1	Method	31
	8.2	Growth	31
9	Dise	cussion	33
	9.1	Future work	33
	9.2	Conclusion	33

Part I

Literature Study

Literature Introduction

1.1 Problem

The central nervous system (CNS) of humans has limited capabilities of self-repair or regeneration. Therefore, degeneration of neurons due to illness or neural damage caused by trauma is often effectively irreversible [1]. Once the damage is done, recovery requires replacing neurons that have degenerated.

Replacing degenerated neurons can be done in two ways. On the one hand, one can use a patient's cells. These cells are referred to as *endogenous* cells. On the other hand, cells can be obtained from an external source. These are *exogenous* cells.

Endogenous methods can be divided into two subtypes. Firstly, a method where cells are forced to convert into neurons in the afflicted area. Usually, glia cells are the target of this process. Secondly, a method where cells are recruited from neurogenic niches. While research showed that hippocampal neural stem cells (NSCs) actively differentiate into neurons in rats, the same has not yet been proven in humans and is, in fact, disputed [2, 3]. Therefore, the viability of this method as therapeutic is doubtful. Thus far, endogenous methods have not produced lasting results *in vivo*.

Exogenous methods have shown more promising results. Cell survival, differentiation, and even behavioral change, specifically locomotor improvement in spinal cord injury (SCI), have been observed in animal models [4]. Exogenous methods rely on cultured neurons.

1.2 Knowledge gap

Our understanding of neurons' development and interplay in healthy and pathological settings is limited. Research into their properties and role in the brain often requires animal models.

Animal models are of limited aid in this process because of the following. Firstly, studying neurons retrieved from animal models *in vitro* requires harvesting neurons which, although



Figure 1.1: Problem statement. Differentiating embryonic stem cells (ESCs) to neural progenitor cells (NPCs) is relatively well understood. Differentiating neural progenitor cells (NPCs) to neurons still poses challenges.

possible, is an involved and complicated process with low yields [5]. Secondly, reducing the number of animal models while maintaining the same quality research is preferable.

An alternative method of obtaining neurons is to let embryonic stem cells (ESCs) differentiate into neural progenitor cells (NPCs) and then into neurons, as illustrated in **Figure 1.1**. The first step in this process is well-researched and practically achievable with high yields [6, 7]. The second is more complicated. Yields of this process are low, and the process leads to a heterogeneous group of neurons [8].

Various solutions have been proposed to this problem. Exposing developing cells to electrical stimulation (ES), nanoparticles (NPs) or ultrasound (US) and growing cells on various structures and with a multitude of growth factors has been attempted. However, our knowledge of why the factors mentioned have the examined effects on differentiation is yet to be cleared. In their respective chapters, I dive deeper into studies to understand and improve the differentiation of NSCs.

1.3 Structure

In this thesis, I will explore the use of US to improve differentiation of NPCs to neurons.

Part I describes the advances in techniques invented and described in literature. Specifically, Part I will explore strategies with electrical stimulation in Chapter 2, nanoparticles in Chapter 3, and ultrasound in Chapter 4.

Then, Part II explores the practical aspects of developing an US system that can stimulate NPCs. First, **Chapter 6** provides an overview of my approach. Then, **Chapter 7** describes the work I did to develop a model for the US transducer, while **Chapter 8** sets out the details of the cell culture work I did in an exploration of the possibilities.

Effects of electrical stimulation on differentiation

2.1 Mechanism of action

Here, I will describe the established mechanisms, as well as dive into newer ventures into understanding the mechanisms of how ES can result in neuronal differentiation. The mechanisms by which ES affects cells are under ongoing investigation. Many have thus far been identified, but it remains unclear if any one of those is essential and sufficient, or that perhaps multiple mechanisms are required to elicit effects. Because of the nonspecific nature of electrical stimulation, it is reasonable to expect multiple downstream effects via various pathways. Some of the pathways that have been exposed thus far depend on Ca^{2+} , while others are independent.

2.1.1 EF and EMF

Generally, two types of ES are distinguished: electric fields (EFs) and electromagnetic fields (EMFs) [10]. EF generally is generated externally and transmitted via electrodes. The resulting electrical current passes the exposed material directly. EMF is also an electrically based stimulus. However, in EMF, the magnetic component of the stimulus stimulates tissue. Generally, EMF is used in non-invasive procedures, such as transcranial stimulation.

2.1.2 Ca²⁺-independent

Background

MAPK pathway

The MAPK pathway, or Ras-Raf-MEK-ERK pathway, refers to a group of proteins that interact upon activation of a receptor and leads to changes in processes in all mammalian cells. These include cell division, differentiation, and cell survival and -death.

NMDAR/Rac1/actin pathway

The NMDAR/Rac1/actin pathway refers to a neuron-specific signalling pathway that is involved in the development of neurons via, among others brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF).

Rho pathway

The Rho signalling pathway plays a crucial role in cytoskeletal reorganization [9]. Downstream effectors of the pathway are mDia and Rho-associated coiled-coil forming kinase (ROCK). mDia catalyses actin polymerization. ROCK inactivates myosin phosphatase by way of phosphorylation, thereby increasing myosin.

PI3K pathway

The phosphoinositide 3-kinase (PI3K), or PI3K/AKT/mTOR pathway regulates the cell cycle. One of the effectors of the pathway is AKT which, among many effects, activates cAMP response element-binding protein (CREB) downstream.

When triggered by ES, epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) leads to the activation of MAPK, the key component of the MAPK pathway. In **Figure 2.1**, I illustrated this effect and the ones described later for reference. Activation of several types of receptor tyrosine kinases (RTKs) has a similar effect. In addition, RTKs directly contributes to the MAPK



Figure 2.1: Mechanism of action of the effects of electrical stimulation on Ca^{2+} influx in NSCs and other pathways. Electric field (EF), electromagnetic field (EMF), epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR), receptor tyrosine kinase (RTK), *N*-methyl-D-aspartate receptor (NMDAR), phospholipase C (PLC), L-type voltage-gated Ca²⁺ channel (L-VGCC), transient receptor potential canonical 1 (TRPC1). Adapted from [10].

pathway. N-methyl-D-aspartate receptors (NMDARs), shown to be activated in an *in vitro* rat model [11], might also play an important role. Interactions between NMDAR, actin filaments, and Rac1 cause activation of the aptly named NMDAR/Rac1/actin pathway. This pathway is involved in actin polymerization, specifically in dendrite growth [12]. Further, EF stimulation can lead to aggregation of glycolipids present on the membrane. These aggregations are referred to as lipid rafts. Lin *et al.* [13] showed that membranes containing lipid rafts are responsible for EF sensing and triggering the Rho- and PI3K pathway.

2.1.3 Ca²⁺-dependent

Alternatively, ES results in increased levels of Ca^{2+} . Many mechanisms cause increased Ca^{2+} levels. For example, both EF and EMF affect L-type voltage-gated Ca^{2+} channel (L-VGCC) and transient receptor potential canonical 1 (TRPC1), the activation of which triggers increased Ca^{2+} levels. Phospholipase C (PLC) also has been shown to be affected by low EF [14]. They respond to activation by inducing the endoplasmic reticulum (ER) to release Ca^{2+} .

Increased levels of Ca^{2+} affects many pathways in the cell involved in cell growth and differentiation. An overview of our current understanding of the downstream effect of Ca^{2+} influx is shown in **Figure 2.2**. The MAPK pathway is modulated by Ca^{2+} increase [15]. In neurons, specifically, PYK2, a Ca^{2+} -dependent kinase, induces Ras activation by recruiting the Grb2-SOS complex to the membrane, which in turn affects ATP, L-glutamatic acid, acetylcholine, dopamine, serotonin and GABA concentrations [10]. Further, an increase of Ca^{2+} leads to phosphorylation of CREB, a transcription factor. CREB, when activated recruits CREB binding protein (CBP). This complex can then affect the expression of BDNF. BDNF is crucial for development of neurons [16].

2.2 Electric field

Adipose-derived stem cells (ADSCs) are also able to differentiate to NPCs. This cell type, however, is generally limited in terms of further differentiation to neurons. Heo *et al.* [17] looked to alleviate this issue by incorporating an electrically conductive hydrogel as a basis for the cells to grow on. The hydrogel was created by mixing polyethylene glycol (PEG) with poly(3,4-ethylenedioxythiophene):polystyrene sulfonate (PEDOT:PSS). PEG is widely used to create microwells, while PEDOT:PSS is a conductive polymer with known chemical



Figure 2.2: Mechanism of action of the downstream effects of Ca^{2+} influx in NSCs. cAMP response element-binding protein (CREB), CREB binding protein (CBP), brainderived neurotrophic factor (BDNF), acetylcholine (ACh), extracellular signal-regulated kinase (ERK). Adapted from Zhu *et al.* [10].

stability and biocompatibility. The authors used this material to create microwells. Exposing this substance to UV light allows it to form cross-links. Neurogenin 2 (Ngn2), neurogenic differentiation 1 (NeuroD1), neuron specific enolase (NSE), and TAU were studied compared to the housekeeping gene GAPDH in a study at the mRNA level. When differentiating human ADSCs on the mixed PEG/PEDOT:PSS while applying ES, several neuronal differentiation markers are significantly increased compared to nonconductive wells. In **Table 2.1**, I provide an overview of the experiments discussed here.

Where Heo *et al.* [17] used PEDOT:PSS, Fu *et al.* [20] used an alternate electrically conductive material; graphene oxide (GO). Combining this material with poly(L-lactic-co-glycolic acid) (PLGA) created a conductive composite membrane on which murine NSCs were planted. Here, the authors investigated neurite growth as a marker for neural differentiating using a confocal laser scanning microscope. The ES was achieved using two platinum electrodes placed in a 24-well plate, exposing the cells to 100 mV for 1 h each day with an electrical frequency 100 Hz. Cells grown on PLGA/GO with ES had significantly longer

authors	source	stem cell type	research	experiment
Du et al. [18]	human	neural crest	in vitro	stimulation with different amp- litudes / potential gradients of pulsatile ES
Du et al. [18]	rat	neural crest	in vivo	stimulation with different amp- litudes / potential gradients of pulsatile ES
Meng et al. $[19]$	mouse	NPCs and NSCs	in vitro	$\begin{array}{ccc} \text{stimulation} & \text{with} & \text{an} \\ 250 \mathrm{mV}\mathrm{mm}^{-1} \;\mathrm{EF} \;\text{and} \;\mathrm{bFGF}. \end{array}$
Heo et al. [17]	human	ADSCs	in vitro	stimulation with unspe- cified ES in conductive PEG/PEDOT:PSS microw- ells.
Fu et al. [20]	mouse	NSC	in vitro	stimulation with $100 \mathrm{mV}$ even, rectangular pulses at $100 \mathrm{Hz}$.

Table 2.1: Overview of experiments.

neurites than PLGA without ES controls. Interestingly, they showed that cells grown with PLGA/GO without ES and cells grown with PLGA with ES both also significantly showed longer neurites that controls, but shorter than PLGA/GO with ES. These results point to separate mechanisms for GO and ES, which synergize when used together.

Electrical stimulation can also be combined with traditional growth factors to stimulate differentiation from NSCs to neurons. Using traditional growth factors in combination with electrical stimulation can also show a synergistic effect Meng *et al.* [19]. When bFGF and EF 150 mV mm^{-1} are combined on a 3D scaffold, cells showed morphological and functional similarities to neural tissue. For instance, branching of neurites, cell count, and development of neuronal networks were all similar. Furthermore, the authors demonstrated no discernible difference in survival of NSCs when exposed to EF compared to controls.

2.3 Electromagnetic field

Another study investigated neurospheres [21]. Neurospheres are suspended 3D spherical structures formed by cultured NPCs and were first described by Reynolds & Weiss [22]. They showed that this structure contained a heterogeneous collection of NSCs and NPCs by re-plating single cells of this structure and examining the potency to form secondary neurospheres. The fraction of NPCs is generally higher than NSCs. To be classified as neurospheres, spheres must have a diameter of 80 µm. The researchers observed that only a small subset of all cells could initiate neurospheres, thereby demonstrating these cells' multi-potent and self-renewal capabilities. A biological equivalent of neurospheres is poorly understood as they appear to develop differently *in vivo* than they do *in vitro*. Nonetheless, because of their composition of largely NPCs, they are a helpful tool when studying neural differentiation.

Sefton *et al.* [21] used an EMF of $250 \,\mathrm{mV}\,\mathrm{mm}^{-1}$. They found the neurospheres, constructed from neural cells retrieved from adult mouse brains, to be more proliferated and more neuron-like than controls that received no EMF.

How nanoparticles affect differentiation

3.1 Introduction to nanoparticles

Another research angle focuses on introducing small particles to stimulate neural stem cells to differentiate.

These nanoscale particles, or NPs, can be made from various materials. Generally, they are grouped as *organic*, *inorganic*, and *hybrid* NPs based on their composition. Organic materials include liposomes, micelles, and small polymers, among others, while inorganic materials include fullerene (a spherical form of graphene), gold, and silica, among others [23]. Hybrids NPs use a structure of core and shell that contain materials belonging to the other groups, for example, a metal core coated with a polymer shell.

3.2 Mechanisms of uptake

For NPs to affect cell function and differentiation, they must interface with cells. The primary method in which this occurs is endocytosis. After endocytosis, the specific materials that the NPs is made up of determines the effect the NPs have on the cell. Endocytosis of NPs can, depending on the materials and size of the particles, occur via different methods: *receptor mediated endocytosis, phagocytosis, pinocytosis* and *caveolae*. Generally, this process results in the NPs being present in an early endosome.



Figure 3.1: Mechanism of action of phagocytosis [24].



Figure 3.2: Mechanism of action of caveolae. Adapted from Parton et al. [29].

3.2.1 Receptor Mediated Endocytosis

Receptor mediated endocytosis (RME) is the process of endocytosis that selectively engulfs particles that bind to specific receptors on the cellular membrane [25]. Often, viruses use this mechanism to enter a cell, but NPs of appropriate size also utilize it. This process is mediated by clathrin and highly dependent on size. The optimal size of particles, as shown experimentally by [26], is around 50 nm. Upon docking, or binding of clathrin receptors, particles are taken up into vesicles which combine and merge into endosomes.

3.2.2 Phagocytosis

Phagocytosis, which loosely translates to *cell that eats*, is another method of ingesting substances into a cell body. Almost all cell types are, in some capacity, capable of phagocytosis. Notably, cells performing this action with high efficiency are mostly immune cells, for example, neutrophils, macrophages, and dendritic cells [27]. However, phagocytosis plays a crucial role in tissue homeostasis. Phagocytosis usually takes up relatively large particles 0.5 µm.

The mechanism can be categorized into four stages (**Figure 3.1**). Firstly, a cell membrane probes the extracellular space by extending the membrane. The extensions contain a high concentration of phagocytic receptors. Then, if they encounter a particle that binds to the receptors sufficiently, the bound particle starts to be surrounded by the membrane caused by actin remodeling. This is triggered by the recruitment of protein- and lipid kinases due to signaling pathways triggered by the phagocytic receptors. Thirdly, pseudopods form that encircle the particle and extend the membrane [24]. Because clathrin is usually not involved in the process, this process is referred to as clathrin-independent endocytosis [23, 28]. Finally, the membrane attaches to itself, fully engulfing the particle and forming a phagosome [24].

3.2.3 Pinocytosis

Pinocytosis, which, similar to phagocytosis, loosely translates to *cell that drinks*, is a subset of endocytosis that is employed to absorb fluids and smaller particles dissolved therein into cells non-specifically. As in phagocytosis, the result of this process is a phagosome.

3.2.4 Caveolar endocytosis

Caveolar endocytosis, consisting of caveolae, is another type of endocytosis that can be used to uptake NP. Membrane proteins of the caveolin-family initiate caveolae formation. Caveolin-1 plays this role in non-muscle cells, while caveolin-3 does so in muscle cells. While these proteins start forming a pit in the membrane, Cavin-trimers assemble. Next, the trimers associate with the caveolin proteins to form complex structures that pinch off the membrane and form carriers that become early endosomes.

3.3 Some approaches

3.3.1 Ferritin

Ferritin-coated NPs have been used to help stimulate NSC differentiation. Ferritin is a naturally occurring protein with a size between 8 and 12 nm. Ferritin used in this experiment was harvested from equine spleens. Ferritin NPs can be internalized via RME [30]. The researchers continuously added ferritin NPs into neurospheres during the development of NSCs. They then investigated the differentiation of these spheres into NPCs. They found no difference in early neurosphere formation. However, without ferritin NPs, neurospheres merged to form larger neurospheres making for heterogeneously distributed sizes. Neurospheres treated with ferritin also exhibited significantly more differentiation capacity compared to controls, evidenced by histochemical analysis and qPCR results.

3.3.2 Valproic acid labeled chitosan

Others have combined two previous discoveries [31]. Valproic acid (VA) and chitosan nanoparticles (CN) were both shown to help recovery after SCI. Using VA labeled CN (VA-CN) after inducing SCI in rats allowed better recovery compared to controls that received no treatment, VA only or CN only, evidenced by increased Basso, Beattie and Bresnahan (BBB)-scores. BBB-scores are a metric for evaluating motor function after SCI [32]. Moreover, they showed that this result is likely due to increased differentiation of NSCs. The authors used Tuj-1 as an immunohistochemical marker for differentiation in NSCs four weeks after surgery. They showed that VA-CN, but not VA nor CN had significantly increased Tuj-1 levels compared to no treatment [31]. The authors did not investigate the uptake method of NPs, nor the mechanism of action.

3.3.3 Gold

Zhang *et al.* [33] also combined two approaches. They coated gold NPs with synthetic glycosaminoglycans (GAGs) with added glyco and sulfonate functional units designed to optimize the related signaling pathway. GAG triggers the previously mentioned MAPK pathway [34]. Namely, GAG can bind fibroblast growth factor 2 (FGF2), which in turn activates mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK). The choice of synthetic GAGs arises from the limited applicability of large, naturally occurring GAGs. Because of their size, they exhibit low purity. Synthetic GAGs can be optimized by tweaking the ratio of functional units for better activation of the related pathway.

They took advantage of the photothermal properties of gold by irradiating gold-NPs with a laser for 10 s. This achieves activation of a second pathway, one related to RA. They investigated this by measuring the amount of extracellular RA. They saw a significant decrease when comparing directly before and after radiation, but only in the presence of gold-NP coated with synthetic GAG. This combined approach improved neural differentiation of ESCs and increased the purity of differentiated neural cells.

Background

RA pathway

The RA pathway is involved in a variety of biological functions. retinoic acid (RA) is the main metabolite of vitamin A. Upon binding its nuclear receptors retinoic acid receptor and retinoic X receptor it regulates gene transcription, influencing differentiation, proliferation and development [35].

Understanding the mechanisms of ultrasound and differentiation

4.1 Introduction

US refers to sound with frequencies inaudible to humans (> 20 kHz). Although, in essence, US is no different from ordinary sound, the effects of it on tissue and cells US are vastly different. Further, the frequency and pressure that characterize the sound waves influences how US affects tissue. Ultrasound with high intensity, for example, has been used for tumor treatment as a means of non-invasive thermal ablation [37]. For this, US is focused on volumes with precision in the order of millimeters.

US has also been shown to be able to modulate neuronal activity. To achieve this, US with lower intensities is used. The mechanism(s) of action by which the resulting modulation is achieved is, to date, poorly understood. Neuromodulation, as it is commonly referred to, can be achieved with a plethora of techniques, including electrical, electromagnetic, drug-induced, or ultrasonic stimulation. The goal of neuromodulation is to change the neural activity of a specific neuron or group of neurons to resolve or reduce some ailment. Neuromodulation has shown applications for pain relief [38], drug-resistant epilepsy [39], and more [40].



Figure 4.1: Schematic representation of commonly used US wave properties. Adapted from [36].

4.1.1 Safety metrics

If ablation of tumors is possible using US, naturally, safety concerns are expressed for using US on healthy neurons. Tissue damage has occasionally been reported with some applications of US. However, many showed that the intensity parameters could be adjusted such that no damage is visible [36]. Three metrics commonly express the safety levels of US. Those being *intensity, thermal index (TI)* and *mechanical index (MI)*.

Intensity Intensity has three commonly used variants associated with it: spatial-peak, pulse-averaged (I_{SPPA}) , spatial-peak, burst-averaged (I_{SPBA}) , and spatial-peak, temporal-averaged (I_{SPTA}) . Understanding these metrics requires an understanding of frequency (f) and sound pressure (p) of sound. f, expressed in Hz, is a measure of how often a sound wave oscillates per second, while p is the deviation from ambient pressure caused by a sound wave. Intensity, often measured in W cm⁻², is then determined by:

$$I = vp, \tag{4.1}$$

with v the velocity of the particle that causes the sound pressure.

The three intensity variants now come from the location, and characteristics v and p are measured. Spatial-peak refers to the intensity at that point in space that has the highest intensity. This will be located in the middle of the US beam. As illustrated in **Figure 4.1**, a pulse is typically not provided continuously but in bursts. Therefore, pulse-averaged intensity takes the average intensity of the pulse length (PL), and burst-averaged intensity takes into account the intensity during the burst duration (BD). At the same time, the temporal-average considers the total time (TT).

Thermal index TI is a ratio of two types of sound power. Sound power (W_p) is sound intensity integrated over the surface it is subjected to, or:

$$W_p = \int_A I \, dA, \tag{4.2}$$

where A is the area subjected to the sound beam.

TI follows then as:

$$TI = \frac{W_p}{W_{deg}} \tag{4.3}$$

where W_{deg} is sound power needed to heat up the tissue by 1 K [36].

Mechanical index MI was developed in an attempt to assess the risk of microbubbles (MBs) induced cavitation (more on this subjects in **Section 4.2.2**). It is calculated as the ratio of the peak negative pressure (PNP) and the square root of the frequency used, or:

$$MI = \frac{PNP}{\sqrt{f}}.$$
 (4.4)

This ratio was consistent with the probability of cavitation-induced damage to tissue [41].

4.1.2 Typical setup

To better understand the experiments, I will discuss further in this thesis a short overview of what a typical US set up for research purposes is in order. An example is visualized in **Figure 4.2**. Firstly, an US transducer is required. This device receives electrical input



Figure 4.2: An example of an US setup for neuromodulation research. In this experiment, the brain of mice was stimulated through the skull [42].

and converts it into an US wave using piezoelectric elements [43]. The electric inputs are generated by one or more function generators. The desired output wave is configured on these devices. Finally, the electrical signals can be visualized by an oscilloscope. A linear amplifier is placed between the function generators and the US transducer to scale the electrical signal, guaranteeing that the signal is in the range that the transducer can receive. Finally, a hydrophone can be used to directly measure the US that the object was exposed to.

4.1.3 Outline

In this thesis, I will discuss ultrasonic neuromodulation only. In **Section 4.2**, I will review the progress that has been made in unraveling the mechanism of action of US sensitivity of neurons. I will explore nonthermal effects such as cavitation, membrane oscillation, or radiation forces, as well as thermal effects such as via temperature-sensitive channels or effects arising from the varying rate of temperature change.

In some applications, it is desirable to target individual neurons. For that purpose, however, focused ultrasound is not precise enough, with axons and dendrites having a diameter of about 1 μ m. Even though it is not fully understood how US affects cells precisely, researchers have attempted to alleviate some of the problems that diminish the usefulness of US-based treatments from being widely adopted. One of these efforts is a new area of research proposed by Ibsen *et al.* [44] called sonogenetics. In Section 4.3, I will discuss the advances in the field and compare the technique to optogenetics.

Finally, in Section 5.3, I summarize the findings in the previous chapters and look at what future work will propel the field forward.

4.2 Intrinsic ultrasound sensitivity

For roughly a century, it has been known that high-frequency sound waves can have a stimulatory effect on cells [45]. Numerous articles have attempted to explain mechanisms by which these sound waves, now called US, might modulate excitable cells. Here, I will describe mechanisms that can (partially) explain intrinsic US sensitivity. Because of the mechanical nature of acUS, a reasonable assumption might be that thermal effects play a role in transferring mechanical energy to electrical energy in the cell. I will therefore describe thermal effects separate from nonthermal effects.

4.2.1 Thermal effects

Sensing changes in temperature is crucial for the survival of most living organisms. Unsurprisingly, a large family of molecular sensors known as transient receptor potential (TRP) has evolved [46]. These ion channels can mediate all kinds of sensory information including, but not limited to, visual, auditory and thermal. Focusing on the thermal variants thermo-TRP (T-TRP), they are found in the peripheral nervous system (PNS) [47]. If activated, they generate a signal which propagates to the CNS, where they are interpreted as temperature. Knowledge of their activation mechanism is important to explore if they can also play a role in US sensitivity. T-TRPs are channel-forming proteins with high affinity for Ca^{2+} cations. This allows them to depolarize the sensory neurons in the PNS and trigger action potentials. Interestingly, the expression of orthologous proteins in different species does not lead to sensitivity for the same trigger. TRPA1, for example, is temperature-insensitive in zebrafish but acts as a cold receptor in rodents [47].

Technically, every molecule can be considered sensitive to temperature because a higher temperature, in essence, means that molecules vibrate more. The difference between most other ion channels and T-TRPs is their Q_{10} value. This is a measure of how much the reaction rate of a channel changes when the temperature increases by 10°. While a regular ion channel has a Q_{10} of around 3, the Q_{10} of TRPV1 is around 50 [47]. Some kinetics of T-TRPs are modulated allosterically by Ca²⁺. The Q_{10} for a protein is found via:

$$Q_{10} = (I_1/I_2)^{10/T_2 - T_1}$$
(4.5)

where current amplitudes I_1 and I_2 are measured at temperatures T_1 and T_2 .

The high Q_{10} value of T-TRPs indicates that they are highly sensitive to small changes in temperature, which means they should be considered as a potential mechanism of action through which US can operate.

Other work indicates that cells subjected to an infrared stimulus, which increases temperature, respond depending on the rate of temperature rise [48]. Because this phenomenon is not directly expected from T-TRPs, this might point to yet another mechanism at work.

Notably, both studies discussed here use alternative means to induce heat and might not be phenomena occurring during US modulation.

4.2.2 Nonthermal effects

Cavitation

Several research groups attempted to develop a unified model of how US affects biological tissue. For example, Krasovitski *et al.* [49] proposes that the lipid bilayer of cells plays an important role, acting as a bilayer sonophore (BLS). This term indicates that the bonds between the monolayers of the membrane are (temporarily) broken during exposure to US, creating oscillating monolayers (**Figure 4.3**). With higher input energy, larger cavitations or membrane ruptures can occur in this model, per observations in goldfish membranes. Initially, the resulting tension in the membrane can trigger mechanosensitive proteins, whereas, in further stages, membrane proteins or membranes can be irreversibly damaged.

Membrane capacitance

Prieto *et al.* [50] investigated the effect of the membrane on a membrane model without proteins. Using low-intensity US on the lipid bilayers, they claim that radiation force, rather than cavitation explains the biological response. Radiation force is a phenomenon resulting from US encountering an object (the membrane, here):

$$|F| = \frac{2\alpha I}{c} \tag{4.6}$$

where |F| is the magnitude of the radiation force, α is a coefficient related to absorption of energy of the object, I is the temporal average intensity at the location of the measurement and c is the speed of sound in the medium.



Figure 4.3: Bilayer sonophore model. S_0 shows regular membrane. S_1 depicts cavitation of the BLS caused by increased tension. S_2 shows the state where growing tension lead to damaged membrane proteins. Continued exposure to this state can lead to rupture (S_{3a}) or pore forming (S_{3b}) . Adapted from Krasovitski *et al.* [49].

Where Krasovitski *et al.* [49] points to proteins in the membrane as the main contribution to US stimulation, [50] shows that the capacitance of the membrane changes dynamically before settling in a steady state. The dynamic effects related to the start of stimulation might explain why stimulation of equal length but different activation patterns show different responses. Although this experiment was done *in vitro*, the results suggest that *in vivo*, too, radiation force may play an essential role in neuronal sensitivity to US.

Thermal versus nonthermal

To investigate if thermal or nonthermal forces lay at the foundation of US sensitivity, Kubanek *et al.* [51] investigated the behavior of *C. elegans.* They compared animals unable to sense small temperature fluctuations to wild type. US stimulation resulted in similar behavior between groups, showing that small temperature changes in the animal model are not required for US response. In addition, they showed that animals with a specific *mec-3* mutation fail to show the same response to US stimulation. *mec-3* is known to be involved in gentle and harsh touch sensation. They checked if specifically US caused the shown effect by comparing all actual stimulation to a sham stimulus. This sham stimulus appears the same as an actual stimulus but does not carry energy and thus cannot stimulate.

Interestingly, Ibsen *et al.* [44] reported that TRP-4 acts as a mechanosensitive ion channel when triggered by MBs, which are gas-filled monolayers that can amplify US locally via cavitation. Kubanek *et al.* [51] showed that when not triggered by MBs, rather directly with US, it no longer acts differently compared to wild type, but these findings were not reproducible by Kubanek *et al.* [51]. Their findings suggest that the differences found by Ibsen *et al.* [44] were caused by other variations in the model.

Notch-signalling pathway

Recently, Wu *et al.* [52] clarified some of the long-term effects that US exposure has on neurons. They noted that low-intensity pulsed US on neural rat stem cells might be regulating proliferation and differentiation through the Notch-signalling pathway. This insight suggests that low-intensity pulsed US could be an attractive target for a therapeutic means to restore innervation, such as spinal cord injury. Also, since the Notch-signalling pathway is heavily involved in embryonic development, developmental biological problems might be targets for further research.

Concluding

All in all, the intricacies of US modulation are still not fully understood. Groups have shown convincing arguments for cavitation [49], membrane capacitance [50] or thermal effects [46–48] as the primary contributor to US sensitivity. At the same time, also long-term effects have been shown [52]. These results show that while many different aspects are being identified that US affects, we do not fully grasp the intricate details of US modulation.

4.3 Genetically induced ultrasound sensitivity

So far, I've discussed intrinsic US sensitivity properties and their mechanisms, but cells can also be sensitized to US. The research field of sonogenetics emerged after the discovery that neurons of *Caenorhabditis elegans* can be genetically modified to become sensitive to low-pressure US by Ibsen *et al.* [44]. Sonogenetics can be seen as a counterpart to the, by now, commonplace optogenetics. Where optogenetics operates through genetically modified cells becoming sensitive to visible light, sonogenetics operates using low-pressure US. The main advantage of US stimulation over light-based stimulation is that US can be applied non-invasively [44]. This approach has, in theory, a couple of crucial advantages. Firstly, it removes the necessity of surgery to attach an optical fiber to the cranium of animals.

During surgery, animals are exposed to high infection risks; afterward, the animals can suffer from permanent brain damage. Also, the animals have to recover, which takes valuable time (around two weeks [53]). Secondly, the presence of the implant during behavioral testing can influence neural activity and, by extension, the natural behavior of the animal [53]. Naturally, efforts are put into making implants with less invasive optical fibers, leading to impressive results [53], but current US solutions are already non-invasive. Because US can be targeted without being attached to a test animal, the animals have no implants on their heads. This makes the cause of behavioral changes limited to the US stimulus rather than the implant. Here, I will first cover some of the findings that discovered the possibility of sonogenetics. Then, I will cover some of the advances made in the field. Finally, I focus on the future potential use of sonogenetics.

4.3.1 TRP-4

Ibsen et al. [44] demonstrated that US can be used to modulate neurons in C. elegans expressing TRP-4. A knock-out of TRP-4 in specific neurons results in insensitivity to low-powered US. On the other hand, the addition of MBs, which amplifies the effect of US locally, increases the behavioral response to US stimulation. To study the behavioral response, the authors monitored two types of responses in the nematodes: reversals and omega bends. These responses were previously identified as related to the functionality of specific neurons of C. elegans [54]. Because C. elegans TRP-4 has no mammalian homologs, the authors [44] propose that introduction of the protein into mammals via genetic manipulation can introduce sensitivity to low-powered US. The MBs used in their experiments could be introduced via the blood, where they can remain without causing adverse effects to increase the effect of US. This approach's downsides include a relatively low lifespan of MBs in the blood stream. The authors proposed that other molecular targets might be better suited for this technique. Candidates include mechanosensitive channel of large conductance (MscL), a force sensor derived from Escherichia coli or other mutated channel-forming proteins [44].

4.3.2 MscL

Indeed, Ye *et al.* [55] provides evidence that a mutated version of MscL(I92L) can trigger action potentials in a rat's hippocampal cells after stimulation with low-pressure US. Stretching of the membrane causes a channel in wt MscL to open that allows ions and small molecules to pass while the mutation allows MscL(I92L) to be activated by US. The authors show that even without the presence of MBs, US can evoke action potentials in cultured cells. They showed this by examining voltage-clamped neurons exposed to US. Both neurons without MscL as neurons with wt MscL showed no current response, while neurons with I92L-MscL showed intensity-dependent response. Although low-pressure US is used in their experiments, it is not low-frequency US. High-frequency US has impaired penetrability and is therefore not directly applicable *in vivo*.

4.3.3 mPrestin

In an attempt to mitigate some of these limitations, Huang *et al.* [56] devised a tool that responds to low-frequency, low-pressure US using mouse prestin (mPrestin). mPrestin is a transmembrane protein thought to be responsible for US sensitivity in several echolocating bat species. The researchers found that introducing two point mutations (namely N7T and



Figure 4.4: Experimental flowchart of US aided gene delivery [52].

N308S) further improved the sensitivity of mPrestin to low-pressure, low-frequency US. They also compared the sensitivity of mPrestin(N7T, N308S) to TRP-4 (as used by Ibsen *et al.* [44]) and found mPrestin(N7T, N308S) to be the most responsive to low-frequency US.

Other work from the same group aimed to improve the methods of gene delivery [57]. This is needed to make cells sensitive to US. Similar to approaches used in optogenetics, a common method to transfect specific neurons in situ is to use engineered adeno-associated viral particles [56]. [58] described the discovery that US can disrupt the blood-brain barrier (bbb) if amplified by MBs. If US is targeting the bbb, cavitation of MBs can cause the bbb to become permeable to plasmids. Wu et al. [57] used MBs loaded with plasmids containing mPrestin(N7T, N308S) to transfect mice neurons in vivo. The MBs serve two purposes in this experiment. First, they contain the payload, the plasmid, that will be introduced into the brain cells. Second, they contain a gaseous perfluoropropane core, which makes the MBs locally amplify the US stimulation. To start the experiment (illustrated in 4.4), the researchers inject the plasmid-loaded MBs into the blood. Then, a 1 MHz US transducer is used to target the area of interest. This triggers the MBs, which permeabilizes the bbb and bursts the MBs, which releases the plasmid into the brain. They then waited for mPrestin to be expressed in the brain, after which they used a lower frequency US transducer to stimulate mPrestin and were able to show that a Ca^{2+} influx had occurred in these cells. However, how exactly mPrestin stimulation with US results in a Ca^{2+} influx is as of yet unknown.

Discussion on Literature

5.1 Electrical stimulation

ES is a promising area of research. Time and time again, researchers find improved methods and schemes for improved differentiation of stem cells. Similar to the field of study into NPs, the approaches are diverse. I pose this as a symptom of a field that is in rapid development. More efforts to improve this technique could help bring it closer to clinical applications.

As discussed, most, but not all, effects seem to be explained by changes in Ca^{2+} concentrations. Because of the ubiquity of Ca^{2+} -dependent pathways in cell types, this approach might pose challenges. Since electrical stimulation is not specific, and as such will affect all tissue surrounding the target cells. A variant of this approach that has not turned up in this literature study is the following: engineered targets that have been made sensitive to a specific type of otherwise harmless electrical stimulation. Such an approach would reduce the chances of inadvertent side effects if applied *in vivo*. A more relevant application of the technique is to direct ESCs to differentiate to NPCs and neurons *in vitro* and then introduce them to patients in a later stage. Although conceptualized, no one has executed this approach to my knowledge.

Electrically conductive hydrogels as substrate can help produce more homogenous results of differentiated cell types. This is because currents experienced by cells are more uniform compared to using less conductive materials.

5.2 Nanoparticles

The process by which NPs can enter cells is well understood. receptor mediated endocytosis (RME), phagocytosis, pinocytosis, and caveolar endocytosis are mechanisms that, depending on the size of the particle, can take up NPs.

However, as is evident from the varying mechanisms triggered by the particles once they enter a cell, the material coating the NP is hugely important for the downstream effects NPs have. Although ferritin, VA-CN and gold-coated NPs were all shown to increase differentiation in cells, the mechanisms the authors reported on varied considerably. It is likely that many other types of particles, too, affect differentiation without negatively impacting health.

As a relatively young field of inquiry in differentiation, investigations into the effect of NP are diverse. Approaches regarding fabrication, testing hypotheses, and models vary to such an extent that comparing their results is questionable. For the field to grow, scientists must make efforts to standardize the evaluation of these particles. Then, fair comparisons can be made between different types of particles based on their size, material, or treatment. Although the various differentiation markers used in the field provide their insight into the process, reporting a suite of markers, or even a standardized marker, would offer more insight. As it stands, NPs provides promising progress, but accurate comparisons are difficult.

5.3 Ultrasound

5.3.1 Discussion

I examined the current views on the mechanisms that underlie neuromodulation after stimulation with US. So far, researchers have found evidence for thermal and non-thermal effects, such as cavitation, changes in membrane capacitance, or stimulation of the Notch signaling pathway. Because the effects of US largely depend on the specific parameters chosen, US with different settings likely works via other mechanisms in various capacities.

Many efforts also examine the safety aspects of US stimulation. Many metrics are available to indicate US properties (in addition to physical properties of US), such as the various variants of intensity, MI and TI. MI and TI were developed in an attempt to relate US properties to tissue damage. Unfortunately, both are becoming increasingly less reliable in describing effects on tissue as the field progresses. The research described in this thesis has indicated that many effects manifest unrelated to temperature changes. MI was developed based on data from MBs experiments with short US pulses. The applicability of this measure on, for example, longer pulses has not been verified sufficiently [36]. Future work may be needed to develop measures that directly relate US properties to tissue damage.

I also looked at the advances in sonogenetics. In the five years sonogenetics has been explored, researchers have taken major strides to develop the technology further. After the initial experiments with TRP-4 [44], researchers have moved on to other proteins more sensitive to low-pressure US and experiments in larger animal models. MscL(192L) has been investigated and shows promising results *in vitro* [55], but has yet to be applied *in vivo*. Others have attempted to improve sonogenetics using mPrestin(N7T, N308S) [52, 56]. They also developed a tool to minimally invasively change gene expression *in vivo* using US.

A great deal remains to be done. Because one can see sonogenetics as a counterpart to optogenetics, comparing the two is essential. The development of sonogenetics is mainly fueled by the search for a non-invasive alternative to optogenetics. As discussed in Section 4.1, the invasive nature of optogenetics limits research applications and introduces animal harm. However, the temporal precision of optogenetics appears to be largely superior to sonogenetics. Where optogenetics can operate in less than a millisecond [59], thermal effects of ultrasound only operate on the seconds time scale, with non-thermal effects currently operating on a millisecond time scale [60].

5.3.2 Concluding

A new wave of research emerged after the proposal of sonogenetics as a research tool by Ibsen *et al.* [44]. Since then, considerable strides have been taken to improve the technique. The focus has shifted from providing *in vitro* proof-of-concept to *in vivo* applications. This transition required targets sensitive to low-frequency US because that type is barely attenuated by tissue, including bone. Ye *et al.* [55] and Wu *et al.* [57] performed research into such targets, while Huang *et al.* [56] proposed an alternate, non-invasive method of transfecting cells *in vivo* with high spatial accuracy. Lots of research is still ahead, too. The target found thus far are not as sophisticated as targets in optogenetics. For one, the proteins found thus far have limited *in vivo* validation in the case of MscL [55], or limited specificity in the case of mPrestin [57]. Other limitations include the temporal precision achievable by current sonogenetic approaches, which, compared to optogenetic approaches, is lacking (seconds for some approaches [60] versus less than a millisecond [59]). The search for targets sensitive to low-frequency, low-pressure US compounds that results in an influx of one specific ion in a temporal, exact manner remains active.

More research is needed to determine if this can be resolved, as the temporal precision of optogenetics is a fundamental reason for its widespread adoption. Part of the lagging state of sonogenetics compared to optogenetics can be explained by the difference in efforts put into both techniques. For example, the search term *optogenetics* yields over a thousand results on PubMed during 2019, while *sonogenetics* returns two results during the same time frame. Increasing the effort put into finding solutions for the problems sonogenetics faces compared to optogenetics may help make it the preferred option for researchers.

Part II

Practical Work

Introduction on practical work

As laid out in **Chapter 4**, investigating the effects of US on differentiation is highly promising. However, certain gaps remain in our understanding of the interaction between US and NPCs. Part of the current gap in knowledge has to do with practical challenges.

Several materials are available that can generate US. Which type is best suited to generate the type of US required for NPC differentiation, however, is unclear. Further, NPC are commonly cultured in either glass or plastic wells. Can cells be subjected to US in the environment they are usually kept, or are adjustments needed? Similarly, would this type of experiment affect others kept in the same incubator?

To optimize the findings, equal exposure for most cells in a well is required. Unfortunately, the type of US transducer used best to expose cells as homogeneously as possible is not yet known.

6.1 Goal

6.1.1 Bigger picture

The bigger picture of this thesis is to gain insight into the effects of US of the differentiation of NPCs to neurons. Specifically, finding the optimal parameters to maximize neuron generation, starting from NSCs. Parameters to investigate could include exposure time, exposure intensity, and the number of cells to seed. Improving these parameters gives optimal chances for NPCs to differentiate into neurons.



Figure 6.1: Experimental setup. A shows a modified 3D printed 24-well plate. Because microscopy analysis would not reach the outer wells, they are not populated. Wells contain NPCs on a gelatin substrate (red). Transducers (grey) are in contact with medium (not shown) and attached to the cover. **B** shows a close up of one well.

6.1.2 Feasibility

The experiments described here aim to explore the feasibility of investigating US to increase differentiation of NPCs to neurons. Two areas of interest were explored. Firstly, a section that encompasses making models to find parameters for transducer shape, transducer size, well size, material properties, and cell-substrate that allow for investigations mentioned in **Section 6.1.1**. These investigations are described in **Chapter 7**. Secondly, I validated findings from the literature that differentiating ESCs into NPCs is achievable with the available materials. This is described in **Chapter 8**.

Modeling ultrasound transducer

The functionality of US transducers based on lead zirconate titanate $[Pb(Zr_xTi_{1-x})O_3]$ (PZT), a piezoelectric material typically used for generating US waves, is strictly determined by its physical dimensions and shape and the voltage applied to the material. Therefore, exposing cells to the desired wavelength of US is vital. Therefore the optimal thickness and shape of the transducer were determined in advance using 3D finite element method (FEM) modeling software. Specifically, COMSOL Multiphysics with the Acoustics Module was employed to model the dimensions for the transducer with the medium for the cells, a backing material for the transducer, and the structure of the well. Per a previous study [57], the goal was to expose the cells to 1 MHz.

Because of the rotational symmetry of both the transducer and the well in which the cells will be placed, a 2D axisymmetric model was selected. Choosing this over a full 3D model allows for cheaper calculations while maintaining the same accuracy. In addition, a study was done in the frequency domain to determine the frequency of the PZT material resulting from electrical stimulation.

7.1 Near field of cylindrical beam

An unfocused beam of US will transmit a cylindrical-shaped beam near the transducer. Further away, however, the beam will converge into a focal point. The zone before the beam converges is referred to as the near-field, while the zone after is far-field. To allow equal exposure of all cells in the well to the same intensity of US, the goal is to construct a cylindrical US beam. Therefore, the cells must be exposed in the near field zone of the transducer. However, measuring the frequency response of the transducer is best done at the focal point. The theoretical focal point of an US transducer can be found via **Equation** (7.1) from Gao *et al.* [61].

$$F_n = \frac{r_T^2}{\lambda}$$
, with $\lambda = \frac{c}{f}$ (7.1)

where F_n is near field zone length, in m,

 r_T is the radius of the transducer, in m,

 λ is wavelength, in m,

f is frequency, in Hz,

c is wave velocity in the medium, in $m s^{-1}$.

Applying this to my model, using the speed of sound in water at 20 °C, $c = 1480 \text{ m s}^{-1}$, I get Equation (7.2).



Figure 7.1: Results of COMSOL Multiphysics frequency simulations. A Visual representation of the geometry used for analysis in COMSOL Multiphysics, **B** Acoustic Pressure (AP) output for $t_d = 3.6 \text{ mm}$, **C** AP output for $t_d = 3.8 \text{ mm}$, **D** AP output for $t_d = 4.0 \text{ mm}$.

$$F_n = \frac{r_T^2 \cdot f}{1480 \,\mathrm{m \, s^{-1}}} \tag{7.2}$$

7.2 Simplified geometry

Revolving a rectangle around the z-axis results in a disc. Therefore, a rectangle starting in (0,0) is constructed with radius of the transducer (r_T) width and thickness of the transducer (t_T) height. Below the transducer, a backing material is placed with a thickness of 1 mm and 10 mm radius. On top of the transducer, a final rectangle is constructed up to 11 mm high and 10 mm wide (). Then, I set up a perfectly matched layer (PML), using COMSOL Multiphysics features of the Acoustics module. A PML can be described as a computation trick to simulate infinity. With it, the transition between two objects absorbs all simulated energy without reflecting anything. This approach allows me to analyze the waveform that results from the transducer in isolation without considering potential reflections from interactions. The medium's height allows for examining a large portion of the theoretically resulting waveform in line with the transducer. In Figure 7.1A, I illustrated the geometry. The medium's width was chosen to be 7 mm.

7.3 Frequency sweep

Commercially available piezoelectric material comes in a variety of thicknesses. Therefore, I simulated thicknesses $t_T \in \{2.03, 1.47, 1.01\}$ mm in the current setup and measured the corresponding acoustic intensity to the applied frequency in the theoretical focal point in COMSOL Multiphysics. Results are shown in **Figure 7.2**. Similar to the specifications supplied by the vendor, the material with $t_T = 2.03$ mm generates a wave with f = 1 MHz,



Figure 7.2: Frequency sweep measured in focal point.

and thus this thickness was selected for further simulations. The results from the simulation correspond to the reported frequency by the manufacturer.

7.4 Mesh refinement

For these simulations, unstructured quadrilateral meshes were generated. I chose to generate an unstructured mesh because the transducer and the medium have different requirements for precise modeling. Notably, the transducer needs high-density meshing to accurately model the piezoelectric effect, while the density requirement of the propagating sound waves is much lower. Because of the natural quadrilateral shape of the transducer, medium, and backing, I chose to generate a mesh with quadrilateral elements.

I performed a mesh refinement study to help determine the validity of the results from finite element analysis. The finer the mesh that can be used, the more accurate the results are with respect to the input. However, this comes with the caveat of extra computations. Therefore, I need to balance computational cost and acceptable accuracy. A mesh refinement study gives insight into this trade-off. If the results with a course mesh are similar to results with a finer mesh, I have found a mesh that is likely to produce accurate enough results with fewer computations. I, therefore, repeated the same study with an increasingly fine mesh. While increasing the mesh, the output I studied was the intensity at a 5 mm distance from the transducer. For this study I used $t_T = 2.03 \,\mathrm{mm}$ and $r_T = 3.8 \,\mathrm{mm}$. The meshing was performed by COMSOL, where I set the maximum element size parameter to λ/e with $e \in \{1, 2..., 7\}$.

7.5 Radius optimization

The radius of a circular transducer can influence the response of a transducer. Specifically, the ratio between a transducer's radius and thickness determines its resulting waveform when excited [62]. In short, depending on the exact ratio between the dimensions, a vibrational mode is selected from a spectrum of vibrational modes. Describing these modes in detail warrants a full-size PhD thesis, for which I advise the reader to look into (Kocbach2000). The vibrational mode I am interested in is a piston-like movement. An optimally calibrated ratio between radius and thickness reduces side effects and poorly predictable behavior, including reflections.



Figure 7.3: A mesh refinement experiment. e represents the number of elements per wavelength λ . A shows the full results with the rectangle representing the area that **B** shows of the same results. Starting from e = 4, the results converge and show no further increase in accuracy. e = 5 is chosen for future experiments.

Therefore, after having determined t_T and the required mesh fineness, I now look to optimize the radius of the transducer (r_T) . Therefore, I simulated $t_T \in \{2.01, 2.02...5.00\}$ mm and examined the generated *Acoustic Pressure* graphs. In figures **Figure 7.1B**, **Figure 7.1C** and **Figure 7.1D** I show the results of simulation with $t_d = 3.6$ mm, $t_d = 3.8$ mm, $t_d = 4.0$ mm, respectively. Where $t_d = 3.6$ mm and $t_d = 4.0$ mm show chaotic patterns with unpredictable spots with high intensity, $t_d = 3.8$ mm shows a standing wave. Standing waves maximize the number of cells exposed to the same stimulation. Further, they increase reproducibility by removing chaotic patterns emerging from unpredictable reflections of the plastic material. Therefore, the results shown in **Figure 7.1C** best suit this experiment, and I take $t_d = 3.8$ mm as my result for further analysis.

7.6 Complex geometry

A more complex model will help account for plastic material properties, the gelatin layer, and the surrounding air. This approach helps anticipate potential issues concerning sound reflection back into the well and prevents this experiment from influencing others in an incubator.

In addition to the simple model, the complex model has the following features: a gelatin layer, a well, and a layer of air. The layer of gelatin replaces part of what used to be simulated by medium only. The top-most part, 1 mm in height, is now simulated with gelatin material properties. The well is constructed with a 2 mm thick rectangle beside the medium and directly above the gelatin layer. Finally, 1 mm of air is simulated surrounding the entire object, with associated PML properties.

Again, I simulated $t_T \in \{2.01, 2.02...5.00\}$ mm and examined the generated Acoustic Pressure graphs. I compared two material properties for the well: plastic (Figure 7.4B) and polydimethylsiloxane (PDMS) (Figure 7.4C). The results from the simulation with the plastic material show a chaotic pattern, whereas the results from the PDMS simulation show a standing wave. With everything else equal, I conclude that the material properties of the well are vital to allow for the construction of standing waves.

7.7 Custom 24-well plate

The COMSOL Multiphysics experiments described above showed that the plastic material used in the wells was too reflective for use with US with f = 1 Hz. Therefore, I created a 3D-printable mold. The design is available from www.github.com/djangobrunink/thesis.

The choice of material to fill the mold with is PDMS, a non-reactive, organic polymer transparent to US. Further, this material is cheap, easy to produce, and easily moldable [63].



Figure 7.4: Detailed model of a transducer in a well.

However, long-term cell adhesion, proliferation, and differentiation are challenging due to the hydrophobic nature of PDMS. As such, I propose to use a solution provided by Chuah *et al.* [63]: coating PDMS with a dopamine solution with pH = 8.5. Cells grown on the resulting poly-dopamine (PD) structure were 40-fold more adherent to the substrate. Usage of PD-coated-PDMS is, therefore, a promising candidate as a substrate for NSCs.



Figure 7.5: Intended usage of 3D printable mold.

Cell culture

8.1 Method

8.1.1 Cells

The cells used in this project are mouse ESCs, specifically of the E14TG2a cell line provided by Hyun Youk (TU Delft). The protocol is adapted from Gaspard *et al.* [6] and Gazina *et al.* [7].

8.1.2 Growth medium

Cells were grown with DMEM + glucose (Gibco), enriched with 15 % fetal bovine serum (FBS) (Gibco), 1 mM sodium pyruvate (Gibco), 0.1 mM β -mercaptoethanol (Sigma-Aldrich), 1x non-essential amino acids (Gibco), 1x GlutaMAX (Thermo Fisher), 1000 U mL⁻¹ mouse recombinant leukemia inhibitor factor (Stem Cell Technologies) and 50 U mL⁻¹ of penicil-lin/streptomycin (Gibco). It will be referred to as *ES medium*.

8.1.3 Differentiation medium

To trigger cells to start differentiating to NPCs, cells were cultured in DMEM/F12 + GlutaMAX (Gibco) enriched with 1% N2 supplement (Gibco), 1mM sodium pyruvate (Gibco), 1x non-essential amino acids (Gibco), 1x GlutaMAX (Thermo Fisher), 0.1 mM β -mercaptoethanol (Sigma-Aldrich), 500 µg mL⁻¹ bovine serum albumine, fraction V (Gibco) and 50 U mL⁻¹ of penicillin/streptomycin (Gibco). The medium was filtered before use and will be referred to as *defined differentiation medium (DDM)*.

8.2 Growth

ESCs were incubated in ES Medium for six to twelve days and passed thrice weekly, as illustrated in **Figure 8.1**. The six-day minimum is needed to allow the cells to relieve stress factors, while the twelve-day maximum ensures their passage number does not increase too





much. Then, at differentiation day 0 (DiffD0), the medium of cells was changed to DDM. Every 48 h, medium was refreshed. Although not performed here, when differentiating into neurons, at DiffD12 medium DDM would be replaced by N2B27 medium.

Discussion

9.1 Future work

This work lays a foundation that can be used to further explore the effects of US onto stem cells (SCs). However, further work is required to provide a definitive answer concerning the viability of US exposure to improve neuron yield in lab conditions.

Two steps must be taken before the desired experiments can be carried out.

Firstly, in this work, I investigated the parameters that an US transducer must have to be used for experimentation. Now, the specified parts must be constructed and assembled.

Secondly, the 3D printed mold should be used to fabricate a well that allows for testing samples with US without the adverse effects of reflections of the waves interacting. Then, some practical issues must be verified. For example, the new well must withstand the temperature in an incubation chamber and the effect of ultraviolet irradiation for sterilization purposes. Following that, it must be verified that cells can grow and differentiate in this new well.

Finally, with these prerequisites in place, the main experiment can take place. That is, the parameters for optimal neuron growth in lab conditions can be determined. Primarily, parameters of US stimulation as TT, BD, burst interval (BI), PL and 1 / pulse repetition frequency (1/PRF) can be optimized (Figure 4.1 is available for reference). Optimized values for all these parameters maximize neuron growth. In Figure 6.1, I illustrated how an experimental setup could look.

9.2 Conclusion

Neuronal cells are difficult to culture in lab conditions from SCs. Numerous approaches have been attempted to improve the yield of neurons. One such approach is that the development of neuronal cells during the natural development of the brain is influenced by US. Applying US onto NSCs during development could improve the yield of NSCs developing into neurons. In this thesis, I set out to provide a basis on which further research can be done.

Achieving better neuron yields in lab conditions decreases the number of animal models required to study neurons. Of course, this is a goal in itself. However, since animal studies often require much time and effort to set up, it could also reduce the time needed to investigate hypotheses concerning the development of neurons. Further, more facilities can process cell cultures compared to animal models, increasing the accessibility to such studies and decreasing research time.

In order to expose developing SCs to US, I cultured murine ESCs into NPCs. Then, an US setup containing PZT could expose the cells to ultrasound during development. Simulations were performed in COMSOL Multiphysics to examine the effect of US onto plastic wells.

The nature of plastic wells is such that US waves in the range expected to affect the cells optimally are reflected into the sample, disrupting organized wave patterns that allow for constant, even exposure.

A 3D-printed mold was developed to create custom 24-well plates made of a material that does not interfere with US waves. A good candidate for material choice is PD-coated-PDMS, as discussed in Section 7.7.

Simulations of sound waves can provide good insight into actual results. However, the simulations performed for this study assume the materials to be perfectly uniform and of the precise dimensions entered into the equations. Slight changes to the input can cause relatively large changes to the output. During experimentation on cells with US, minor modifications likely will have to be made.

With the work described in the thesis, the next step is to expose cells in the custom 24-well plate to US generated by the PZT.

Bibliography

- Grade, S. & Götz, M. Neuronal Replacement Therapy: Previous Achievements and Challenges Ahead. *Regenerative Medicine* 29, 1–29. doi:10.1038/ s41536-017-0033-0 (2017).
- Sorrells, S. F. et al. Positive Controls in Adults and Children Support That Very Few, If Any, New Neurons Are Born in the Adult Human Hippocampus. Journal of Neuroscience 41, 2554– 2565. doi:10.1523/jneurosci.0676– 20.2020 (2021).
- Moreno-Jiménez, E. P., Terreros-Roncal, J., Flor-García, M., Rábano, A. & Llorens-Martín, M. Evidences for Adult Hippocampal Neurogenesis in Humans. *Journal of Neuroscience* 41, 2541–2553. doi:10.1523 / jneurosci.0675 - 20. 2020 (2021).
- Russo, G. L., Sonsalla, G., Hauck, S. M. & Masserdotti, G. CRISPR-Mediated Induction of Neuron-Enriched Mitochondrial Proteins Boosts Direct Glia-to-Neuron Conversion. *Cell Stem Cell* 28, 524-534. doi:10.1016/j.stem.2020. 10.015 (2021).
- Sahu, M. P., Nikkilä, O., Lågas, S., Kolehmainen, S. & Castrén, E. Culturing Primary Neurons from Rat Hippocampus and Cortex. *Neuronal Signaling* 3, NS20180207. doi:10.1042/ NS20180207 (2019).
- Gaspard, N. et al. Generation of Cortical Neurons from Mouse Embryonic Stem Cells. Nature Protocols 4, 1454–1463. doi:10.1038/nprot.2009.157 (2009).
- Gazina, E. V. et al. Method of Derivation and Differentiation of Mouse Embryonic Stem Cells Generating Synchronous Neuronal Networks. Journal of Neuroscience Methods 293, 53-58. doi:10.1016/j.jneumeth.2017.08. 018 (2018).

- Konstantinides, N. & Desplan, C. Neuronal Differentiation Strategies: Insights from Single-Cell Sequencing and Machine Learning. *Development* 147, 1– 10. doi:10.1242/dev.193631 (2020).
- Narumiya, S., Tanji, M. & Ishizaki, T. Rho Signaling, ROCK and mDia1, in Transformation, Metastasis and Invasion. *Cancer and Metastasis Reviews* 28, 65–76. doi:10.1007/s10555-008-9170-7 (2009).
- Zhu, R. et al. Electrical Stimulation Affects Neural Stem Cell Fate and Function in Vitro. Experimental Neurology 319, 112963. doi:10.1016/j. expneurol.2019.112963 (2019).
- Li, L. *et al.* Direct-Current Electrical Field Guides Neuronal Stem/Progenitor Cell Migration. *Stem Cells* 26, 2193– 2200. doi:10.1634/stemcells.2007-1022 (2008).
- Tolias, K. F. et al. The Rac1-GEF Tiam1 Couples the NMDA Receptor to the Activity-Dependent Development of Dendritic Arbors and Spines. Neuron 45, 525–538. doi:10.1016/j.neuron. 2005.01.024 (2005).
- Lin, B.-J. et al. Lipid Rafts Sense and Direct Electric Field-Induced Migration. PNAS 114, 8568–8573. doi:10.1073/ pnas.1702526114 (2017).
- Wolf-Goldberg, T., Barbul, A., Ben-Dov, N. & Korenstein, R. Low Electric Fields Induce Ligand-Independent Activation of EGF Receptor and ERK via Electrochemical Elevation of H+ and ROS Concentrations. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) - Molecular Cell Research* 1833, 1396–1408. doi:10.1016/ j.bbamcr.2013.02.011 (2013).
- Agell, N., Bachs, O., Rocamora, N. & Villalonga, P. Modulation of the Ras / Raf / MEK / ERK Pathway by Ca 2 + , and Calmodulin. *Cellular Signalling* 14, 649–654. doi:10.1016/s0898-6568(02) 00007-4 (2002).
- Miranda, M., Morici, J. F., Zanoni, M. B. & Bekinschtein, P. Brain-Derived Neurotrophic Factor: A Key Molecule for Memory in the Healthy and the Pathological Brain. *Frontiers in Cellular Neur*oscience 13, 363. doi:10.3389/fncel. 2019.00363 (2019).
- 17. Heo, D. N. *et al.* Directly Induced Neural Differentiation of Human Adipose-Derived Stem Cells Using Three-Dimensional Culture System of Conductive Microwell with Electrical Stim-

ulation. *Tissue Engineering Part A* **24**, 28. 537-545. doi:10.1089/ten.tea.2017.0150 (2018).

- Du, J. *et al.* Optimal Electrical Stimulation Boosts Stem Cell Therapy in Nerve Regeneration. *Biomaterials* 181, 347– 359. doi:10.1016/j.biomaterials. 2018.07.015 (2018).
- Meng, X.-T. et al. Combination of Electrical Stimulation and bFGF Synergistically Promote Neuronal Differentiation of Neural Stem Cells and Neurite Extension to Construct 3D Engineered Neural Tissue. J. Neural Eng 17. doi:10.1088/ 1741-2552/abaac0 (2020).
- Fu, C. et al. Effect of Electrical Stimulation Combined with Graphene-Oxide-Based Membranes on Neural Stem Cell Proliferation and Differentiation. Artificial Cells, Nanomedicine, and Biotechnology 47, 1867–1876. doi:10.1080/ 21691401.2019.1613422 (2019).
- Sefton, E. et al. Neuronal Excitability Electric Field Application In Vivo Regulates Neural Precursor Cell Behavior in the Adult Mammalian Forebrain. eNeuro 7. doi:10.1523/eneuro.0273-20. 2020 (2020).
- Reynolds, B. A. & Weiss, S. Generation of Neurons and Astrocytes from Isolated Cells of the Adult Mammalian Central Nervous System. *Science* 255, 1705–1710 (1992).
- Asgari, V. et al. The Story of Nanoparticles in Differentiation of Stem Cells into Neural Cells. Neurochemical Research 44, 2695–2707. doi:10.1007/ s11064-019-02900-7 (2019).
- Botelho, R. J. & Grinstein, S. Phagocytosis. Current Biology 21, R533–R538. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2011.05.053 (2011).
- Goa, H., Shi, W. & Lambert, F. B. Mechanics of Receptor-Mediated Endocytosis. *PNAS* **102**, 9469–9474. doi:10.1073/ pnas.0503879102 (2005).
- Osaki, F., Kanamori, T., Sando, S., Sera, T. & Aoyama, Y. A Quantum Dot Conjugated Sugar Ball and Its Cellular Uptake. On the Size Effects of Endocytosis in the Subviral Region. *Journal of the American Chemical Society* **126**, 6520– 6521. doi:10.1021/ja048792a (2004).
- Uribe-Querol, E. & Rosales, C. Phagocytosis: Our Current Understanding of a Universal Biological Process. Frontiers in Immunology 11, 1066. doi:10.3389/ fimmu.2020.01066 (2020).

- Aderem, A. & Underhill, D. M. Mechanisms of Phagocytosis in Macrophages. Annual Review of Immunology 17, 593–623. doi:10.1146/annurev.immunol. 17.1.593 (1999).
- Parton, R. G., Tillu, V. A. & Collins, B. M. Caveolae. *Current Biology* 28, R402–R405. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2017. 11.075 (2018).
- Lee, J. S., Yang, K., Cho, A.-N. & Cho, S.-W. Ferritin Nanoparticles for Improved Self-Renewal and Differentiation of Human Neural Stem Cells. *Biomaterials Research* 22, 5. doi:10.1186/ s40824-018-0117-y (2018).
- Wang, D., Wang, K., Liu, Z., Wang, Z. & Wu, H. Valproic Acid Labeled Chitosan Nanoparticles Promote the Proliferation and Differentiation of Neural Stem Cells After Spinal Cord Injury. *Neurotoxicity Research* 39, 456–466. doi:10.1007/ s12640-020-00304-y (2021).
- Basso, D. M., Beattie, M. S. & Bresnahan, J. C. A Sensitive and Reliable Locomotor Rating Scale for Open Field Testing in Rats. *Journal of Neurotrauma* 12, 1–21. doi:10.1089/neu.1995.12.1 (1995).
- Zhang, S. et al. Dual Pathway for Promotion of Stem Cell Neural Differentiation Mediated by Gold Nanocomposites. ACS Applied Materials & Interfaces 12, 22066-22073. doi:10.1021/acsami. 9b22258 (2020).
- Liu, Q. et al. Synthetic Glycopolymers for Highly Efficient Differentiation of Embryonic Stem Cells into Neurons: Lipo- or Not? ACS Applied Materials & Interfaces 9, 11518–11527. doi:10.1021/ acsami.7b01397 (2017).
- Das, B. C. et al. Retinoic Acid Signaling Pathways in Development and Diseases. Bioorganic & Medicinal Chemistry 22, 673-683. doi:10.1016/j.bmc.2013.11. 025 (2014).
- Blackmore, J., Shrivastava, S., Sallet, J., Butler, C. R. & Cleveland, R. O. Ultrasound Neuromodulation: A Review of Results, Mechanisms and Safety. Ultrasound in Medicine & Biology 45, 1509– 1536. doi:10.1016/j.ultrasmedbio. 2018.12.015 (2019).
- 37. Izadifar, Z., Izadifar, Z., Chapman, D. & Babyn, P. An Introduction to High Intensity Focused Ultrasound: Systematic Review on Principles, Devices, and Clinical Applications. *Journal of Clin*-

ical Medicine **9**, 460. doi:10 . 3390 / 48. jcm9020460 (2020).

- Wang, J. & Chen, Z. in Neural Interface: Frontiers and Applications 207–223 (Springer Singapore, Singapore, 2019). doi:10.1007/978-981-13-2050-7_8.
- Al-Otaibi, F. A., Hamani, C. & Lozano, A. M. Neuromodulation in Epilepsy. *Neurosurgery* 69, 957–979. doi:10. 1227/neu.0b013e31822b30cd (2011).
- Peter, N. & Kleinjung, T. Neuromodulation for Tinnitus Treatment: An Overview of Invasive and Non-Invasive Techniques. Journal of Zheijang University Science B Biomedicine & Biotechnology 20, 116–130. doi:10.1631/jzus.b1700117 (2019).
- Apfel, R. E. & Holland, C. K. Gauging the Likelihood of Cavitation from Short-Pulse, Low-Duty Cycle Diagnostic Ultrasound. Ultrasound in Medicine and Biology 17, 179–185. doi:10.1016/0301-5629(91)90125-G (1991).
- Tufail, Y. et al. Transcranial Pulsed Ultrasound Stimulates Intact Brain Circuits. Neuron 66, 681–694. doi:10. 1016/j.neuron.2010.05.008 (2010).
- Bushberg, J. T., Seibert, J. A., Leidholdt, M. E. J. & Boone, J. M. The Essential Physics of Medical Imaging (Lippincott Williams & Wilkins, Philadelphia, USA, 2011).
- Ibsen, S., Tong, A., Schutt, C., Esener, S. & Chalasani, S. H. Sonogenetics Is a Non-Invasive Approach to Activating Neurons in Caenorhabditis Elegans. *Nature Communications* 6, 1–12. doi:10. 54. 1038/ncomms9264 (2015).
- Harvey, N. E. The Effect Of High Frequency Sound Waves On Heart Muscle and Other Irritable Tissues. *American Journal of Physiology* **91**, 284–290. doi:10.1152/ajplegacy.1929.91.1. 284 (1929).
- 46. Diaz-Franulic, I., Poblete, H., Miño-Galaz, G., González, C. & Latorre, R. Allosterism and Structure in Thermally Activated Transient Receptor Potential Channels. Annual Review of Biophysics 45, 371–398. doi:10.1146/annurev-biophys-062215-011034 (2016).
- Castillo, K., Diaz-Franulic, I., Canan, J., Gonzalez-Nilo, F. & Latorre, R. Thermally Activated TRP Channels: Molecular Sensors for Temperature Detection. *Physical Biology* 15. doi:10. 1088/1478-3975/aa9a6f (2018).

- Rabbitt, R. D. *et al.* Heat Pulse Excitability of Vestibular Hair Cells and Afferent Neurons. *Journal of Neurophysiology* 116, 825–843. doi:10.1152/jn.00110.2016 (2016).
- Krasovitski, B., Frenkel, V., Shoham, S. & Kimmel, E. Intramembrane Cavitation as a Unifying Mechanism for Ultrasound-Induced Bioeffects. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 108, 3258–3263. doi:10.1073/pnas. 1015771108 (2011).
- Prieto, M. L., Oralkan, Ö., Khuri-Yakub, B. T. & Maduke, M. C. Dynamic Response of Model Lipid Membranes to Ultrasonic Radiation Force. *PLoS ONE* 8. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0077115 (2013).
- 51. Kubanek, J., Shukla, P., Das, A., Baccus, S. A. & Goodman, M. B. Ultrasound Elicits Behavioral Responses through Mechanical Effects on Neurons and Ion Channels in a Simple Nervous System. *Journal of Neuroscience* 38, 3081–3091. doi:10.1523 / jneurosci.1458 17.2018 (2018).
- 52. Wu, C. Y. *et al.* Targeted Delivery of Engineered Auditory Sensing Protein for Ultrasound Neuromodulation in the Brain. *Theranostics* **10**, 3546–3561. doi:10.7150/thno.39786 (2020).
- Gong, X. et al. An Ultra-Sensitive Step-Function Opsin for Minimally Invasive Optogenetic Stimulation in Mice and Macaques. Neuron 107, 1–14. doi:10. 1016/j.neuron.2020.03.032 (2020).
- Gray, J. M., Hill, J. J. & Bargmann, C. I. A Circuit for Navigation in Caenorhabditis Elegans. *PNAS* **102**, 3184–3191. doi:10.1073/pnas.0409009101 (2005).
- 55. Ye, J. et al. Ultrasonic Control of Neural Activity through Activation of the Mechanosensitive Channel MscL. Nano Letters 18, 4148–4155. doi:10. 1021/acs.nanolett.8b00935 (2018).
- Huang, Y. S. *et al.* Sonogenetic Modulation of Cellular Activities Using an Engineered Auditory-Sensing Protein. *Nano Letters* 20, 1089–1100. doi:10.1021/acs.nanolett.9b04373 (2020).
- 57. Wu, Y. et al. Low-Intensity Pulsed Ultrasound Regulates Proliferation and Differentiation of Neural Stem Cells through Notch Signaling Pathway. Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications **526**, 793–798. doi:10.1016/j. bbrc.2020.03.142 (2020).

- Song, K.-H., Harvey, B. K. & Borden, 61. M. A. State-of-the-Art of Microbubble-Assisted Blood-Brain Barrier Disruption. *Theranostics* 8, 4393–4408. doi:10. 7150/thno.26869 (2018).
- Shemesh, O. A. et al. Temporally Precise Single-Cell-Resolution Optogenetics. Nature Neuroscience 20, 1796–1806. doi:10.1038/s41593-017-0018-8 (2017).
- Maresca, D. et al. Biomolecular Ultrasound and Sonogenetics. Annual Review of Chemical and Biomolecular Engineering 9, 229-252. doi:10.1146/annurevchembioeng-060817-084034 (2018).
- Gao, W., Liu, W., Hu, Y. & Wang, J. Study of Ultrasonic Near-Field Region in Ultrasonic Liquid-Level Monitoring System. *Micromachines* 11, 763. doi:10. 3390/mi11080763 (2020).
- Kocbach, J. Finite Element Modeling of Ultrasonic Piezoelectric Transducers PhD thesis (University of Bergen, Bergen, 2000).
- 63. Chuah, Y. J. *et al.* Simple Surface Engineering of Polydimethylsiloxane with Polydopamine for Stabilized Mesenchymal Stem Cell Adhesion and Multipotency. *Scientific Reports* **5**, 18162. doi:10.1038/srep18162 (2015).